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ALLAN HANCOCK COLLEGE FOUNDATION 
QUARTERLY MEETING OF THE BOARD 

Minutes of April 25, 2019 
 

1. Call to Order 
Foundation Board President, Lee-Volker Cox, called the meeting to order at 4:02 p.m. 
 

2. Roll Call 
Directors Present: J. Bray, F. Campo, M. Carroll, L.V. Cox, M. Daane, J. Fields, J. Hall, T. Harrington, 
D. Hood, G. Johnson, M. Juarez, R. Klug, R. Manning, K. Ostini, C. Schur, E. Smith, G. Owen, K. 
Walthers 

 
Directors Absent: J. Frost, M. Hesse, D. Lahr, M. Nanning, S. Orozco, R. Rust, D. Stevens, G. Pensa, 
G. Walker 
 
College Representatives: J. Hooten 
 
Faculty Representative: C. Diaz (See arrival time) 
 
Student Representative: F. Maldonado (Absent) 
 
Foundation Staff: N. Rucobo, M. Moreton, J. Aiello 
 
Guests: J. Dale, T. Little 

 
Recorder: M. Moreton 

  
3. Public Comment 

None  
 

4. Approval of Agenda – April 25, 2019 
President Cox moved that item 9a, New Board Member Approval, be moved up to be directly 
after item 5, and that item 10c, President’s Circle Committee Report, be moved to after 9a.  
Motion: On a motion by Director Juarez, seconded by Director Klug, the agenda was approved as 
amended on a voice vote. 
 

5. Approval of Minutes – January 24, 2019 
President Cox called for a motion to approve the minutes of the January 24, 2019, Board of 
Directors quarterly meeting.   
Motion: On a motion by Director Campo, and seconded by Director Klug, the January 24, 2019, 
quarterly meeting minutes were approved by unanimous voice vote. 

 
      9.A. New Board Member Approval (ACTION)  
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President Cox called for the approval of Ms. Judith Dale of Buellton as a member of the Allan    
Hancock College Foundation Board of Directors.  Director Juarez stated that Ms. Dale would be 
an asset to the Foundation.  Ms. Dale was asked to introduce herself to the Board.  She attended 
Hancock and her children attended community colleges. She is proud to be joining the board and 
assisting in the work that is being done by Hancock with and for the community.   
Motion: On a motion from Director Juarez and seconded by Director Johnson, Ms. Judith Dale 
was approved as a provisional member of the Board of Directors for a one year term, to be 
reviewed at the April 2020 meeting for approval as a full Board member, on a unanimous voice 
vote.   
 

10. C. President’s Circle Report 
Director Daane reported that the March 16 reception celebrating the 50th anniversary of the 
Allan Hancock College Dance Department was a success.  There were a total of 150 guests, with 
eight of them President’s Circle members.  A joint event has been scheduled with the Encore 
Circle of PCPA.  The event will be held on Saturday, April 27.  Appetizers and wine will be served 
before the show and there will be a desert reception at intermission.  Thought is being put into a 
Fall event for the President’s Circle.  More information will be presented at the July Annual 
Organizational Meeting.   

 
C. Diaz arrived at 4:14 PM 

 
6. Recognize the Outgoing Student Representative (Information) 

President Cox offered thanks to Frankie Maldonado for his service to the Board of Directors this 
year.  He has been a valuable presence on the Board and we wish him the best going forward.    

 
Director Daane Departed at 4:23 PM 
 

7. 2019-2020 Fiscal Year Calendar- Meetings (ACTION) 
President Cox presented the suggested calendar of meetings for the 2019-2020 Fiscal Year.  The 
executive and financial committee meetings are scheduled for the first Wednesday of July, 
October, January and April, and the full Board meetings are on the fourth Thursday of those 
months.  The April meeting will be held in Lompoc.   
Motion: On a motion from Director Hall and seconded by Director Juarez, the calendar of 
meetings was approved as submitted by a unanimous voice vote.   
 

8. Finance Committee 
Director Owen prefaced the presentation of the finance reports with an overview of the new 
reports that will be presented from here on out.  The primary reports are highly detailed and are 
not easily decipherable.  Because of this, the Finance Committee will create and present 
simplified versions that are more easily presented to the Board.  The detailed reports will remain 
available upon request.   
 
A. Review of AHC General Operations Financial Overview (ACTION) 
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Director Owen reported that the Foundation, eight months into the fiscal year, 67% of the 
budget has been spent, which is on target.  Director Owen also pointed out the use of 
endowment funds from the Young Endowment to cover expenses.  At the rate the 
foundation is using these funds to cover expenses it will be depleted within eight years.  
Work will be done to both cut expenses within the Foundation and find additional funding to 
avoid using all of the unrestricted endowment funds.   
Director Owen also directed the Directors to the budget for unrealized gains.  Because these 
are impossible to predict, the Finance Committee has agreed to no longer budget for gains 
that cannot be predicted in the future.  

Motion: On a motion by Director Owen, seconded by Director Juarez, the AHC General 
Operations Financial Overview was approved by unanimous voice vote. 
 

B. Review of AHC District Operations Financial Overview (ACTION) 
Director Owen brought attention to the differences in expenditure amounts between the 
Foundation Financial Overview and the District Financial Overview.  Some categories are 
under budget, some are over.  These expenses can be accounted for based on the season.  
For instance, the Expenditures- Bank and Brokerage is at a high amount due to early trading 
but is unlikely to go over budget.  Director Bray asked regarding the Patty Boyd funds.  
Director Smith reported that the Boyd funds will be the last drawn on.  Bonds have been 
issued and those funds will be the first in.  The Boyd funds do not need to be liquidated yet.  
When it is closer to that time financial advisors will be advised to move the funds accordingly.   

Motion: On a motion by Director Owen, seconded by Director Juarez, the AHC District 
Operations Financial Overview was accepted as submitted by unanimous voice vote.  

 
C. Review of AHC Financial Overview- Investments (ACTION) 

The Finance Committee reviews all reports from investment managers.   The committee will 
be working to create a long term plan to cover monetary needs of the Foundation. Losses and 
gains will change before the end of the year, Director Owen reported, but the market has 
been improving recently.   

Motion: On a motion by Director Owen, seconded by Director Campo, the AHC Financial 
Overview- Investment was approved by a unanimous voice vote.  
 

D. 2019-2020 Proposed Operating Budget for the AHC Foundation (ACTION) 
The Finance Committee has prepared a preliminary budget for the 2019-2020 Fiscal Year for 
review.  The proposed budget is presented next to the budget for the current fiscal year for 
simple comparison.  The goal for the operating budget is for aggregate revenue to equal 
aggregate losses.  On the proposed budget, unrealized gains have not been budgeted for, as 
mentioned above.  The budget has been reviewed and approved by both the Finance and 
Executive Committees.   

Motion: On a motion from Director Owen, seconded by Director Juarez, the 2019-2020 
Proposed Operating Budget for the AHC Foundation was approved by a unanimous voice 
vote.   

E. 2019- 2020 Proposed AHC Foundation Budget for District (ACTION) 
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Director Owen presented the proposed budget for the District. Director Carroll asked about 
the reduction in budget for scholarships.  Director Owen said that the funds listed are a 
projection, and the actual sum of money that will be available will be determined by the 
markets.  Director Owen also drew attention to the increase in budget for Foundation staff.  
N. Rucobos salary has been covered by the Title V grant since she was hired. As this grant has 
ended, her salary has been absorbed by the Foundation. The staff will also be receiving a 1% 
COLA raise.  Directors also asked why so much money has been categorized as Food and is 
now over budget in the current fiscal year.  It was explained that some events that are 
sponsored are categorized as food, as well as the all staff events that are held twice a year.  
The amount is not surprising and is not a cause for concern, according to the Finance 
Committee. 

Motion: On a motion by Director Owen, seconded by Director Juarez, the 2019-2020 
Proposed AHC Foundation Budget for District was approved by a unanimous voice vote.  

  
9 Governance and Nominations 

A. See above 
 

B. 2019-2020 Officers Panel (Information) 
Director Juarez reported all current Executive Committee members have indicated that they 
are willing to continue to serve in their current positions for the 2019-2020 fiscal year.  The 
positions will be brought up for a vote at the Annual Organizational Meeting in July.   

 
C. Committee Membership (Information) 

Director Juarez reported that the committee is in need of additional members, and that 
meetings are via phone and brief.  Directors who are interested can contact M. Moreton in 
the Foundation office.   

 
 

10 Committee Reports 
A. Hancock Promise Committee 

J. Hooten reported on behalf of Director Walker.  The Promise Campaign has raised a total of 
$40,000 since January 1.  A new strategy has been constructed and is in the process of being 
rolled out.  The committee is working on bringing more people into the fold to interest them 
in the campaign.  J. Hooten also reported that the Foundation is exploring expanding the use 
of the endowment to be able to cover books, living expenses for students etc.  This will prove 
to be the best use of funds should the state fund the Promise program as Governor Newsom 
is working on.  The committee is requesting that all Board members get involved in the 
Promise.  

B. Community Ambassadors Committee 
Director Carroll reported that the next Community Ambassadors event is the PCPA/ 
Viticulture event.  This session is always a huge success and a favorite with all.  Please email 
N. Rucobo if you would like to attend. Applications for the 2019-2020 class of ambassadors 
are now available.  More information can be found on the Foundation webpage.  Director 
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Carroll asked that directors take information sheets and pass them around to people who 
may be interested.   

C. Scholarship Committee 
Director Manning reported that during this years scholarship cycle over 600 applications 
were reviewed.  The committee held it last meeting on April 5. The scholarship banquet will 
be held on Thursday, May 23.  All directors have received an invitation- please RSVP.  At total 
of more than $500,000 will be distributed between 321 students through 424 total 
scholarships.  The Board congratulated N. Rucobo on her first scholarship cycle.   

 
 

11 Oral Reports 
A. Members of the Board of Directors – No Report 
 
B. College Superintendent/President  Dr. Kevin G. Walthers – Dr. Walthers reported that bonds  

have been issued to cover the cost of the new Fine Arts complex.   It was also reported that 
the college has hosted both the Governance Institute and the Latino Leadership Network 
recently with large groups and great success.  Dr. Walthers also reported that former Poet 
Laureate Juan Felipe Herrera was on campus for a workshop as well as a poetry reading. His 
presence was an honor to the college and great for the community.    

 
C. College Trustee- Trustee Jeffery Hall – Trustee Director Hall reported that the he has 

represented the Board of Trustees at recent events including the Strawberry Dinner, Dance 
Spectrum Reception and Agents of Change Event.  A conference for trustees is coming up and 
will be attended, as will the COLAB dinner.  This is a busy time of year.   
 

D. PCPA Foundation Representative- Director Jim Bray –Director Bray reported that the 
funding from endowments was high this year and that PCPA is working on getting their 
endowment up to $5million.  Please note that the PCPA webpage now has a functioning 
Donate Here button.  All are encouraged to test it out to make sure it works! 

 
E. Faculty Representative- Mr. Christopher Diaz – Director Diaz reported that two fine arts 

faculty will be retiring at the end of the semester.  Folklorico is coming up in May- don’t 
forget to get your tickets! 

 
F. Student Representative- Mr. Frankie Maldonado –Absent. 
 

G. Executive Director, College Advancement- Dr. Jon Hooten –Dr. Hooten reported that the Air 
fest will be sponsored by Hancock again this year and received high praises last year. The 
Foundation will be hosting a friendraiser in Los Alamos in the month of May.  More will be 
scheduled throughout the summer.  Please let the Foundation office know if you would be 
interested in hosting or if you would like to attend one in your area.   

 
Director Juarez departed at 5:28 pm   
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12 Next Meeting 
The next meeting of the board will be held on Thursday, July 25 on the Santa Maria Campus. 
 

13 Presentation by Mitch McCann, Interim Associate Dean of Public Safety  
M. McCann presented to the Board on the Lompoc Campus as well as the Public Safety complex.   
 

14 Adjournment 
President Cox called for a motion to adjourn the quarterly board meeting at 5:43pm. 
 

Motion: On a motion by Director Fields, seconded by Director Manning, the board of directors 
was adjourned at 5:43 p.m. on a unanimous voice vote.  
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